

# Cheque-Mates? Abkhazia's Quest for International Recognition

Paper Presented at the 2019 ASN World Convention, Columbia University 2-4 May 2019

**Do Not Cite Without Permission of the Author.**

## Abstract

Abkhazia's contested status is a source of geopolitical conflict between states and alliances. But how has the campaign to expand this unrecognised state's network of diplomatic contacts been conducted? Using a wealth of contemporary archival material made available by Wikileaks combined with interviews with key players in the process, this article investigates efforts to secure recognition for Abkhazia in the post-Soviet space, Latin America and amongst the South Pacific microstates. Different regions presented particular challenges and produced variable outcomes, some of which are counter-intuitive. Despite Russia's pre-eminence in the former USSR and its impressive arsenal of inducements and threats, the Kremlin failed to secure a single recognition for Abkhazia though not from want of asking. Distant Latin America, where internecine Caucasian conflicts mattered little but alliances with Russian and antipathy towards the US were strong, produced the early recognitions and some near misses. As veterans of the China-Taiwan dispute, the microstates of the South Pacific region included many veterans of earlier diplomatic tugs-of-war. With sovereignty for sale, recognitions had a price and could potentially be reversed if these miniature states were presented with a better offer. A final recognition provided by Syria was in large part payback for Russia saving Bashir Al-Assad's regime from oblivion. With some recognitions dependent on personalities or regimes rather than enduring inter-state solidarity and others influenced by pecuniary considerations, all are vulnerable.

## Keywords

Abkhazia, unrecognised states, de facto states, post-Soviet, Georgia, Wikileaks, Russia.

## Introduction

The absence of divorce in international relations, except by mutual consent, does not imply a world of happy couples. Where sovereignty is contested, conflict inevitably follows and may have implications for regional, if not global security. Collective non-recognition of Russia's annexation of Crimea and ongoing debates focusing on independence for Scotland, Catalonia, and Kurdistan demonstrate the salience of debates regarding separatism and diplomatic recognition. But while an object of political and legal controversy, and an integral part of global diplomacy, the process of how de facto states seek recognition has not garnered the level of scholarly interest one might expect. This is no doubt in part because these contested regions are viewed as transient aberrations and/or the pawns of more powerful patrons. Unrecognised states feature in broader debates on self-determination, secession, international law, and conflict resolution but how these strategically important regions seek to exit their status of legal limbo is less frequently subjected to rigorous study. Only states can recognise states and the exercise of this prerogative has been intensely political.

Despite relatively inhospitable conditions – in terms of political neighbourhood, lack of widespread recognition, a legacy of war and, until recently, threats of military attack, Abkhazia has endured for almost three decades. Using this unrecognised state as a case study we explore the challenges to securing recognition from UN member states, as well as the methods patrons like Russia use to promote their political progeny. The Kremlin didn't subscribe to the western promoted narrative that what happened in Kosovo stayed in Kosovo. Just months after the Balkan republic acquired recognition from the US and most of the EU in 2008, the Russian Federation endowed Abkhazia with a similar

diplomatic status. Within four years Abkhazia had secured recognition from six UN member states but momentum then stalled and went into reverse. The number of recognitions declined to four before Syria's opening of diplomatic ties in 2018 revived interest but has failed to arrest the impression that a new wave of breakthroughs is unlikely.

Abkhazia is what is called an 'unrecognised' (King 2001, Caspersen 2012) or 'de facto' (Pegg 1998, Bahcheli et al 2004) state. A myriad of alternative terms have also been used to describe these kinds of territories including 'pseudo-states' (Kolossoff and O'Loughlin 1998), 'states within states' (Kingston and Spears 2004) 'para-states' (Baev 1998), 'quasi-states' (Kølsto 2006),<sup>1</sup> 'phantom states' (Byman and King 2012), 'separatist states' (Lynch 2004), 'contested states' (Geldenhuys 2009) and 'informal states' (Isachenko 2012). The rich array of terms is in part due to the anomalous character of these regions but also because of the highly politicised character of the debate. Successive Georgian governments have traditionally preferred to describe Abkhazia as a 'breakaway region'. In recent years the term 'occupation' has become increasingly popular in official Georgian discourse (Coppieters 2018) both for domestic mobilization and to further counter-recognition strategies by depicting the Abkhaz administration as a puppet regime.

Broers (2013) and Pegg (2018) have provided masterly surveys of the literature on de facto states but these distillations have, unfortunately, been rare. Post-Soviet unrecognised states have been examined primarily in the realm of geopolitics, international relations or conflictology (Chervonnaya 1994, Coppieters et al 1998, King 2001, Cornell 2005, Wolff 2011, Companjen and Polese 2012, Kabachnik 2012, Souleimanov 2013, Shesterinina 2014, Ó Beacháin and Coene 2014, Broers 2015, Ambrosio 2016). A small coterie of authors have investigated the foreign policies of unrecognised states generally (Owtram 2011, Comai 2017, Comai 2018a, 2018b, Berg and Vits, 2018) or of Abkhazia in particular (Frear 2014, Hoch 2018). Research conducted on internal democratisation processes (Broers 2005, Popescu 2006, Caspersen 2011, Kopeček et al 2016) and consideration of whether non-recognition can serve as a catalyst for democratic transitions (Voller 2015) has also broadened our understanding of the de facto state dynamics.

The literature on Abkhazia has also increased progressively during recent years including several significant general monographs (Hewitt 1998, 2013, Trier et al 2010, Górecki 2013, Tekushev et al 2013) as well as significant works on the origins and development of Soviet Abkhazia (Blauvelt 2007, 2012, 2014a, 2014b, Saparov 2014). Nationalism and the nation-building processes within Abkhazia (Clogg 2008, Trier et al 2010, Kolstø and Blakkisrud 2013) have been afforded extensive consideration. There have been some notable contributions to our understanding of the dynamics Abkhazian domestic politics including those that relate to state-building (Blakkisrud and Kolstø 2011, Bakke et al 2014, 2018), elections (Ó Beacháin 2012, 2015, 2016, 2017), trade (International Crisis Group 2018), citizenship (Tabachnik 2019), gender (Ó Beacháin Stefańczak and Connolly 2015), civil society (Hoch et al 2017) and the position of ethnic minorities (Trier et al 2010, Kolstø and Blakkisrud 2013, Comai and Venturi 2015). A groundbreaking collation of data on domestic political preferences within Abkhazia and other post-Soviet de facto states has also been produced (O'Loughlin, Toal and Kolossoff 2011, Toal and O'Loughlin 2013, 2017).

The longer these unrecognised states endure the more pertinent becomes the question of how best to engage with them (Ker-Lindsay 2018, Caspersen 2018, de Waal 2018), particularly by the EU and the OSCE (Popescu 2012, Ó Beacháin, 2013, Axyonova and Gawrich 2018). Increasingly, their struggles to achieve international recognition have been considered (Berg and Toomla 2009, Caspersen 2009, Kosienkowski 2013, Visoka 2018a). There have been some comprehensive works on how and why UN member states decide to recognise putative peers (Fabry 2010, Coggins 2014), particularly following a large club of western states and their affiliates established diplomatic relations with Kosovo in 2008 (Caspersen 2015, Ó Beacháin et al 2016, Newman and Visoka 2016, 2018, Visoka 2018b). The counter-recognition of contested states has also been afforded detailed treatment (Ker-Lindsay 2012, 2015, 2018).

Despite the wealth of information that Wikileaks has made available, this unique archive is relatively under-utilised by academics (Hunt 2019). In North America this is partially due to self-censorship following threats of legal consequences by US government officials (O'Loughlin 2016). Scott

---

1 Jackson (1993) uses the term 'quasi states' to describe ineffectual recognised states.

Pegg and Eiki Berg have used Wikileaks to measure levels of engagement between four unrecognised states, including the two post-Soviet examples of Abkhazia and Nagorno-Karabakh, with the US and other major powers (Pegg and Berg 2016, Berg and Pegg 2016). This has been done by producing a data set comprising of 448 leaked US diplomatic cables ranging from 2003 to 2010. The selection is confined to those cables in which the case studies' names appear so as to produce a quantitative analysis based on keywords determining the extent and character (neutral, hostile, supportive) of US engagement with de facto states.

In this article we also exploit the contemporary archival material made available by Wikileaks but for different objectives and employing qualitative methodology. We seek here to investigate and illuminate efforts to secure recognition for Abkhazia.<sup>2</sup> To do this we utilise all available Wikileaks cables (not just those with "Abkhazia" in the title) to analyse efforts to secure recognition from UN member states. The cables are of most use when investigating the counter-recognition campaign sponsored primarily by the US and the EU in support of Georgia's internationally recognised borders, which are the same as those of the Georgian Soviet Socialist Republic in 1991,<sup>3</sup> and which include Abkhazia.

Wikileaks provides a revelatory archive of documents long before it would have (if ever) been declassified and a first hand account from the perspective of US diplomats throughout the world. But while offering fascinating data regarding the geopolitics of the recognition process it lacks intimacy with the key Abkhaz players, with whom US representatives very rarely engage. To compensate for this deficit, this article also utilises original interviews with Abkhazian ministers for foreign affairs who played an integral role in the campaign to secure recognition between 2004 and 2016. By using the wealth of archival material produced by Wikileaks, combined with original interviews conducted with key actors, we plan to shed light on Abkhazia's recognition quest and highlight the role that power politics played in determining varying outcomes.

We pay particular attention to efforts to secure recognition for Abkhazia in the post-Soviet region, Latin America and amongst the South Pacific microstates. Our investigation demonstrates that different regions presented particular challenges and produced variable results, some of which are counter-intuitive. Despite Russia's pre-eminence in the former USSR and the impressive arsenal of inducements and threats at its disposal, the Kremlin failed to secure a single recognition for Abkhazia though not from want of asking. Distant Latin America, where internecine Caucasian conflicts mattered little but alliances with Russia and antipathy towards the US were strong, produced the early recognitions and some near misses. As veterans of the China-Taiwan dispute, the microstates of the South Pacific region included many veterans of earlier diplomatic tugs-of-war. With sovereignty for sale, recognitions had a price and could potentially be reversed if these miniature states were presented with a better offer. A final recognition provided by Syria was in large part payback for Russia saving Bashir Al-Assad's regime from oblivion. With some recognitions dependent on personalities or regimes rather than enduring inter-state solidarity and others influenced by pecuniary considerations, all are vulnerable. As this article highlights, Abkhazia's status as a partially recognised state is less the result of pursuing a particular foreign policy and much more the product of international events, such as the recognition of Kosovo, that the Abkhaz were unable to control or direct. The number of recognitions would have been significantly greater had it not been for US and EU's exertions on Tbilisi's behalf. Ultimately, as this research illuminates, recognition depends less on a state's relations with Georgia or Abkhazia than on with Russia and the West.

---

<sup>2</sup> We avoid coupling Abkhazia with South Ossetia, as is frequently done. This is because, while possessing many attributes of a de facto state, South Ossetia, in part because of its location and miniscule population, is more internationally isolated and integrated into Russia. (de Waal 2018: 10). Moreover, unlike the majority in Abkhazia, the South Ossetian leadership has no aspiration to become an internationally recognised independent state but, rather, seeks to unite with North Ossetia in the Russian Federation (O'Loughlin et al 2011, 2014, O'Loughlin and Toal 2014, Toal and O'Loughlin 2017). However, South Ossetia is referred to throughout this article by virtue of the Kremlin's campaign to promote the recognition of both, resulting in recognitions being usually afforded to both simultaneously.

<sup>3</sup> The boundaries of the Georgian SSR alternated throughout the Soviet period. The borders it inherited when the USSR collapsed had been in continual existence for little more than three decades.

## Abkhazia's distinctive features

The Abkhaz are indigenous to the Caucasus and autochthons of Abkhazia. According to the most recent census (2011) little more than 240,000 people live in the Black Sea republic. There is also a large diaspora in Turkey, mostly decedents of those expelled by the Russian empire in the late 19<sup>th</sup> century. With the collapse of the Russian Empire in 1917, Abkhazia was incorporated into, and granted autonomy within, the newly-established Democratic Republic of Georgia, but in February 1921, both Georgia and Abkhazia were made Soviet Socialist Republics within the USSR. Abkhazia's status was repeatedly diluted until in 1931 it was reduced to an autonomous republic within Georgia. During the last century, Russification has reduced the numbers of native speakers of Abkhaz, an ancient language unrelated to Georgian, which belongs to the Western Caucasian branch of Abaza-Circassian languages.

Since the collapse of the Soviet Union, the Abkhaz have tried with varying degrees of success to deliver basic services for their citizenry. Despite enjoying ample agricultural resources and tourism Abkhazia relies heavily on subsidies from Russia. This dependence is symbolized by the use of the Russian rouble as the currency of Abkhazia. Lack of recognition has inhibited foreign trade and interaction with other states, which in turn has created and reinforced an economically dependent relationship on Russia.

War has forged Abkhazia, and despite attempts at reconstruction the legacy of conflict remains. It has also been the site of large-scale population displacement. Abkhazia's population today is less than half of what it was in 1989, mainly as a result of the 1992-1993 war, which forced about 200,000 Georgians to permanently flee the territory. Abkhazia remains heterogeneous; the Abkhaz constitute at most half of the population and co-exist with large minorities of Armenians and Georgians and smaller communities of Russians and Greeks. Society is highly militarised: Russian troops are stationed in Abkhazia and standing army numbers are exceptionally high given the diminutive population.

Abkhazia operates a presidential system, a choice influenced by its Soviet heritage, regional norms and the exigencies of war during which centralisation of power was considered essential. Initially, presidential incumbents faced little domestic opposition as those fearing renewed conflict placed a high premium on national unity. This has radically changed since then, reinforced by the security afforded by Russian recognition. Since 2004, Abkhazia has proven capable of holding competitive and unpredictable elections in which real opposition candidates participate and enjoy prospects of success (Ó Beacháin 2012, 2015, 2017). There has been frequently a close alignment between electoral politics and nation-building. Within political structures the under-representation of non-Abkhaz ethnicities, such as Armenians, Georgians and Russians, remains a key feature of domestic politics (Ó Beacháin 2016).

Like other post-Soviet states, both recognised and unrecognised, Abkhazia has based its administrative bureaucracy largely on pre-existing communist-era structures. However, given the lack of a corresponding institution during Soviet times, the Ministry of Foreign Affairs (MFA) had to be built from scratch. While this did not distinguish them from post-Soviet recognised countries or, indeed, newly independent decolonised states, lack of recognition created additional challenges, as did building a state in the immediate aftermath of wars that aroused little international interest, much less active aid and sympathy. The MFA's two main priorities are strengthening the strategic partnership with Russia and securing international recognition for the state.<sup>4</sup>

## Russia's Role

Relations with Russia are by far and away the most important for Abkhazia. After supporting a crippling international embargo of Abkhazia during the 1990s, Kremlin policy shifted to open and direct support under the presidency of Vladimir Putin, which has provided pensions and passports for most residents of Abkhazia (Gagulia 2009). The decision by Western powers to push for the recognition of Kosovo as an independent state prompted the Kremlin to question why the right to self-determination

---

<sup>4</sup> The MFAs also play a role in providing consular services, issuing visas, coordinating the work of embassies and representative offices and in general promoting the country abroad. It also seeks to play a role in enhancing trade and fostering favourable conditions for foreign investment and socio-economic development. See Comai (2018a: 186-224)

should not be extended to what it maintained were similar cases in the post-Soviet space. “Why can Albanians in Kosovo have independence but South Ossetia and Abkhazia can’t”, Putin asked in 2006, before adding rhetorically, “what’s the difference?” (Geldenhuis 2009: 74). The brief but intense conflagration during August 2008, which primarily involved Russian and Georgian forces, provided the Kremlin with the excuse it needed to recognise, on 26 August, Abkhazia and South Ossetia as independent states. It borrowed heavily from the vocabulary and rationale employed by western powers when intervening in the Balkans to support Kosovar claims against Serbia. Thus, the Georgian government was accused of attempting genocide in South Ossetia prompting humanitarian intervention by Russian forces (Medvedev 2008).

Formal recognition has facilitated an unprecedented level of support. Economically Russia is responsible for most of Abkhazia’s trade and subsidises about half of Abkhazia’s annual budget (Comai 2018a: 188). In common with other very small states, in particular post-colonial ones, Abkhazia sends students and personnel for training in the structures of their patron state. Maintaining cooperation with Russia is therefore a vital priority. Many in Abkhazia are wary for fear the grip could become suffocating. It was a dilemma captured in an aphorism that did the rounds in Abkhazia following the 2008 war: “we used to be independent but now we have recognition”.<sup>5</sup>

Once Russia recognised Abkhazia the Kremlin embarked on a campaign to secure other recognitions for the two regions. Initially at least, Abkhazia enthusiastically threw itself into the fight for recognition, utilising Russian resources when available, particularly in Latin America.

In the immediate aftermath of the 2008 conflagration, the US tried unsuccessfully to mobilize the United Nations to censure Russia. For example, attempts to urge Vietnam and Burkina Faso, as recently elected non-permanent members of the Security Council, to “publicly and forcefully condemn” Russia’s recognition of Abkhazia, were rebuffed. Vietnam blamed Georgian President Saakashvili’s decision to invade South Ossetia for the crisis and, further, maintained that the Kremlin’s decision was “a direct consequence of the US-led movement to recognise Kosovo, which Vietnam had opposed” (Wikileaks 2008a). Burkina Faso refused to get involved in “a new Cold War” between the US and Russia, and claimed that a public condemnation from its representatives would “not change anything on the ground” (Wikileaks 2008d).

In countries that had few views of their own on the issue, such as the majority of African states, the US and EU played a vital role in shaping it. In Kenya for example, the US embassy found their interlocutor “not overly familiar with the dynamics of the recognition issue” but knew enough to ask “how the situation was different from Kosovo”. The US official left the meeting with the impression that his counterpart “seemed satisfied with the explanation ... that Kosovo is a special case” (Wikileaks 2009b). These countries – what might be called “the silent majority” or “the indifferent centre” – could not be induced to recognise Abkhazia or to condemn Russian recognition of it.

## Latin America

To the surprise of many it was not the post-Soviet space but, rather, Latin America that emerged as the key region in the battle for early recognitions of Abkhazia, following Russia’s lead. On closer inspection, however, there were many reasons why this continent emerged as a battleground. Soviet and US interests had clashed here during the Cold War. The USSR believed the Latin America provided fertile soil for communism and the enthronement of the Castro regime in Cuba provided a vivid demonstration of the potential risks to US interests in the region. Successive US administrations tried to suppress popular socialist movements in the region through support for right wing dictatorships and/or guerrilla movements. A diluted form of geopolitical competition continued after the Cold War subsided. The region contained several left-wing regimes that frequently combined populism with anti-US rhetoric and warm relations with the Kremlin. Between 1999 and 2008, left-wing candidates won presidential elections in Venezuela, Brazil, Argentina, Uruguay, Bolivia, Honduras, Ecuador, Nicaragua, and Paraguay.

From the Abkhaz perspective, opportunities for diplomatic breakthroughs were enhanced by the fact that as a faraway region that knew little of inter-ethnic disputes in the South Caucasus and cared less,

---

<sup>5</sup> As communicated to the author.

it had few preconceive ideas about the conflicts and might be more open to persuasion. The Georgian government had virtually no diplomatic presence in the region. They stressed that as the Montevideo Convention (1933) has been signed in Uruguay, the region had a particular attachment to its provisions.

### Nicaragua and Venezuela

On 5 September 2008, the Nicaraguan President Daniel Ortega and Acting Foreign Minister Manuel Coronel Kautz signed Decrees 46 and 47, extending full diplomatic recognition to its “sister” republics of South Ossetia and Abkhazia, welcoming them into the “community of independent nations of the world”. Nicaraguan radio reported that other Latin American nations had praised Ortega's leadership on this issue and that he had received calls from Venezuelan President Hugo Chavez and Cuba's Raul Castro congratulating the move. There were murmurs of discontent from the opposition with the Constitutional Liberal Party (CLC), which had taken a quarter of the vote in the previous parliamentary election. The CLC lamented Nicaragua's “continued alienation” from potentially useful states and the establishing of alliances with ‘these countries protected by Russia’ with whom Nicaragua had “nothing to gain”. (Wikileaks 2008h)

Just over a year later, on 10 September 2009, Nicaraguan Foreign Minister Samuel Santos and Abkhazian Deputy Foreign Minister Maxim Gvinjia signed agreements to establish formal diplomatic relations between their two countries. The timing was probably not coincidental given that on the very same Venezuela officially recognised Abkhazia and South Ossetia. President Ortega met separately with Gvinjia, reiterated his support for Abkhazian independence. For his part, Gvinjia delivered a letter from President Sergei Bagapsh to Ortega expressing gratitude to Nicaragua for its support. Ortega invited Bagapsh to visit Nicaragua (Wikileaks 2009d).

According to the US embassy in Managua's internal records, Nicaragua's recognition of Abkhazia had “everything to do with strengthening Ortega's relationship with Russia”. It noted that Ortega regularly gave speeches that “fondly recall the Cold War Era and Moscow's support of the Nicaraguan Revolution” and that he was “again actively courting the Kremlin”. The US Government speculated that Ortega believed the recognitions to be a “low-cost” way of generating increased Russian military and economic assistance, offsetting the U.S. and European Union aid withdrawn following criticism of Nicaragua's local elections in November 2008. It believed Ortega sought to “recreate the bipolar conflict and clientelism that once existed between Russia and the West in Central America” and was therefore happy to rekindle Cold War enmities (Wikileaks 2009d).

The US informed Nicaragua that its decision to recognise Abkhazia and South Ossetia “would cause all aspects of our relationship to be reviewed” as “the territorial integrity of another nation allied to the U.S. and regional security were at stake” (Wikileaks 2008j). Maintaining that their decision had been motivated by a desire to encourage peace and in response to pleas from Abkhazia and South Ossetia following Georgian aggression, the Nicaraguan government noted that it had “warned the U.S. when it recognized Kosovo that it had ‘opened Pandora's Box’ and was now paying the consequences”. When the US countered by highlighting Nicaragua's refusal to recognise Kosovo, Nicaragua's representative replied that Kosovo should have remained part of Yugoslavia but South Ossetia and Abkhazia were different “for ethnic, historical and geographic reasons” (Wikileaks 2008j). The US ambassador communicated with peers representing other western states in Nicaragua to better coordinate a response and to determine how other embassies would raise the matter with Managua.

A second recognition for Abkhazia was secured on 10 September 2009 when Venezuela announced the opening of diplomatic relations with the two Caucasian republics. The timing and context – announced by President Hugo Chávez without prior fanfare following a meeting with his Russian counterpart - illustrated the core dynamics of this diplomatic initiative. Having made the recognitions announcement in Moscow, rather than in Sukhum/i, Chávez didn't bother to travel south to converse with his new found allies in the Caucasus. Rather, he returned to Venezuela, where he revealed he had secured from the Kremlin a \$2.2 billion loan to buy Russian arms. It appeared to most observers that the recognitions had been included as part of a larger package deal. While officially gracious, the recognition

recipients were underwhelmed and there was little sense of popular celebration at what should have been a momentous occasion.<sup>6</sup>

### **The ones that got away**

The Abkhaz entertained hopes of further recognitions in Latin America. During Spring 2009, an Abkhaz delegation led by deputy foreign minister Maxim Gvinjia embarked on a tour across Latin America, visiting Venezuela, Argentina, Chile, Bolivia and Ecuador. Some was advance work in preparation for visit of Abkhaz President Sergei Bagapsh in July. The US embassy in Tbilisi reported that Georgia's political leaders were "visibly upset" by Venezuela's recognitions and warned that Russia's campaign could lead to multiple recognitions by the end of the year (Wikileaks 2009c). Senior Georgian officials toured Latin American capitals in November 2009 to gauge the likelihood of additional recognitions. Though Russia had been lobbying in the region, the Georgians encountered more support than they'd expected, which they attributed to the assistance of US officials (Wikileaks 2009g; Wikileaks 2009e). At the UN and around the globe Georgian diplomats embarked on a sustained campaign – aided by the EU and US - to discourage countries from recognizing Abkhazia. Spain proved a particularly useful ally in applying pressure on Latin American states not to follow the Nicaragua's lead.

### **Ecuador and Bolivia**

The greatest hopes were placed on Ecuador and Bolivia, both of which had left-wing presidents and adversarial relations with the US. In Ecuador, President Rafael Correa had come to power in Ecuador despite active US attempts to undermine his campaign (Wikileaks 2006b). Since then, the Ecuadorian Government repeatedly accused the US of interfering in its internal affairs. In March 2009 it expelled US official Mark Sullivan, accused of being the CIA station chief in Quito, followed two years later by the US ambassador Heather Hodges. Within weeks of Gvinjia's boast that Ecuador and Bolivia was on the verge of recognising Abkhazia, Hillary Clinton was in Quito trying to repair relations. A chance encounter in December 2009 between the US embassy's political officer and Maxim Gvinjia in Quito prompted US embassy renewed US approaches to the Ecuador Government on the subject of Abkhazia and South Ossetia (Wikileaks 2010). Following an attempted coup d'état in 2010, the Ecuadorian Foreign Minister Ricardo Patiño claimed that he would not be surprised if US-based "power groups" in the State Department and CIA were behind it (Noticias24 / AFP, 2010).

Washington adopted a combative approach to the Bolivian government led by the Movement for Socialism under President Evo Morales. During their initial meeting in 2006 the US ambassador reminded the newly elected head of state of the many ways Bolivia depended on the US for assistance, not least through international financial institutions. "When you think of the IDB [International Development Bank], you should think of the U.S.," the Ambassador said, before adding, "This is not blackmail, it is simple reality" (Wikileaks 2006a). A menu of punitive options was quickly drawn up to apply financial pressure to "discourage bad, behaviour and policy". Within weeks of Russia's recognition of Abkhazia the Bolivian government expelled the US ambassador alleging he had been inciting the political opposition. Six months later President Evo Morales ordered the U.S. Embassy's second secretary, to leave the country, alleging he was conspiring with opposition groups.

The military overthrow of the Honduran left-wing president Manuel Zelaya on 28 June 2009 unsettled many of his presidential peers throughout Latin America, not least because it was suspected the US supported his ouster. Regional opposition bases in Bolivia, some of which entertained separatist agendas - were provided with millions of dollars as, in the words of the US embassy, a "counter-balance to the central government" [Wikileaks 2007]. This support for regionally based opposition escalated into violent conflict in September 2008 when separatists in Bolivia's wealthier eastern lowlands challenged the government.

Despite risking incurring the wrath of the US and EU, Ecuador and Bolivia appeared poised to recognise Abkhazia. The Abkhaz MFA made what seems in retrospect an important tactical error by announcing to journalists at the beginning of April that they were "waiting for Bolivia and Ecuador to recognize the independence of Abkhazia soon". Unlike previous recognitions, which were sprung by

---

<sup>6</sup> Based on author's observations and discussions while in the Abkhaz capital, Sukhum/i, when Venezuela recognised Abkhazia in September 2009.

surprise, the prospect of imminent but as yet unannounced recognitions provided the US with enough time to apply maximum pressure to secure a reversal, as Viacheslav Chirkba recalled: “The recognitions of the republic were thwarted several times, because they declared it too early” (Chirikba 2018).

### **Dominican Republic**

The Abkhaz persisted and seemed on the verge of a major diplomatic breakthrough with the Dominican Republic. In response to Georgian demarches, on at least three occasions in April-May 2011 the US government warned its counterpart in Santo Domingo against recognising Abkhazia and South Ossetia (Chirikba 2019, Wikileaks 2011). Recognition appeared imminent as an official government delegation headed by the Dominican Republic’s Deputy Prime Minister paid an official visit to Abkhazia on 12-13 May. According to Abkhazia’s foreign minister, the US Government summoned President Fernández to New York, ostensibly for a conference, and sent a private plane for that purpose.<sup>7</sup> Gvinjia considered the conference to be a pretext for a dressing down. It certainly resulted in a sudden and decisive move away from recognising Abkhazia. “I do not know what they did to him, but after that he was even afraid to answer my e-mails” (Gvinjia 2017, 2019).

While the Abkhaz embarked on several intensive campaigns to solicit recognitions they acknowledge that these efforts were stymied by the US and EU diplomatic counter offensives. Regarding one prospective recognition, the Abkhazian foreign minister recalls:

The foreign minister, the prime minister later came, sat in the office. [We settled that] tomorrow we sign an agreement on the establishment of diplomatic relations and recognition, in general. I am only leaving from this palace when the US ambassador calls in. And there are shouts, yelling. I come the next day, I already know what has happened. Sorry, they say, the ambassador was here, and Hillary Clinton called, screamed, and shouted expletives. And they said that if we recognize Abkhazia, the United States will close all its programmes: [they said] "We will leave your country, we will stop financing you, we will break off all relations with you altogether." (Gvinjia 2017)

Ultimately, Governments such as Ecuador, Bolivia and the Dominican Republic had to prioritise on which grounds to confront the US and, despite much cajoling, not least by Russia, decided that recognising Abkhazia and South Ossetia was not worth the risk of rupturing relations with the West. Without the prospect of additional recognitions in Latin America the diplomatic offensive turned to other regions.

Gvinjia, now foreign minister, had now embarked on several intensive campaigns to solicit recognitions but failed to reap diplomatic dividends in terms of recognition and acknowledged that his efforts had been stymied by the US and EU diplomatic counter offensives:

I attracted so many states already; it’s only because of the United States that I cannot advance further, they block me wherever I go. If it wasn’t for the United States and the European Union, their position, their influence [my efforts would be much more successful]. If they would give me a fair game - I can play a fair game - I could get many more countries to recognise us (Gvinjia 2011)

With recognition efforts in Latin America reaching a dead-end, attention turned to other regions.

### **The Post-Soviet Region**

If the US was not having much success awakening indignation from a largely indifferent international community, Russia was having difficulty mustering support from its closest allies. Two days after Russia recognised Abkhazia and South Ossetia, a meeting of the Shanghai Cooperation Organisation (SCO) in Dushanbe provided the perfect platform for Russia to garner support for its new diplomatic departure. As an alliance of regional dictators, composed of four post-Soviet Central Asian States (Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, Tajikistan, Uzbekistan), China and Russia itself, the Kremlin might have

---

<sup>7</sup> Details of the conference and President Fernandez’s itinerary can be found at Diariolibre (2011)

expected to get a good hearing for its case to recognise Abkhazia. However, while Russian allies, the SCO members were unlikely to be instinctive supporters of Abkhazian independence. With their own real (or potential) secessionist ethnic minorities, they had little incentive to recognise separatists in post-Soviet states. China, in particular, was obsessed with secessionism, with Taiwan, Tibet and Xinjiang to contend with. Within Central Asia too, Stalinist cartography had left a legacy of ethnic minorities on the “wrong” side of borders.<sup>8</sup>

Tajikistan President Emomali Rahmon later confided to US Under Secretary William Burns that the SCO summit had been “tough” due to Russian pressure to recognise Abkhazia and South Ossetia (Wikileaks 2009f). Like many others Rahmon blamed Saakashvili’s impatience and poor judgement for the debacle. He feared that poor relations between Moscow and Washington would put his country in a difficult position, if not lead to a “world catastrophe” (Wikileaks 2009f). Ultimately, the SCO expressed support for Russia’s role in the conflict but stopped short of recognising Abkhazia and South Ossetia (Wikileaks 2008b). The summit ended with a bland communiqué expressing “deep concern” and stressing the importance of resolving conflict through negotiation, while the media were dismissed without being allowed to ask questions. On 29 August, President Medvedev embarked on an official visit to Tajikistan but his bilateral meetings with President Rahmon failed again to deliver recognition of Abkhazia and South Ossetia despite Russia’s promise to build three hydro-electric stations (Wikileaks 2008i). By March 2009, the US embassy in Dushanbe reported that Tajikistan, considered the SCO member most susceptible to Kremlin pressure, would likely continue its delicate balancing act. It would neither criticise Russian actions nor recognise Abkhazia and South Ossetia and the embassy concluded that “it is not useful to pursue this matter further’ given the country’s dependence on ‘the former colonial power” (Wikileaks 2009a).

When it came to the Kremlin’s campaign to secure recognitions for Abkhazia and Georgian fears of a “cascade of recognitions”, Belarus was considered the key battleground state (Wikileaks 2009c). If left simply to decide between competing entreaties from Tbilisi and Moscow, Belarus would obviously defer to the latter. Countervailing pressure from the US and, more importantly, the EU would provide decisive leverage to shape Minsk’s judgement on how best its national interests could be served. During a face to face meeting on 2 September 2008 Lithuanian Prime Minister Gediminas Kirkilas asked his Belarusian counterpart Sergei Sidorsky to “think twice” about recognizing Abkhazia and South Ossetia. Sidorsky responded that Russia was exerting “huge pressure” on the Belarusian Government to do so, threatening to treble the price of natural gas in 2009 from approximately \$140 per 1,000 cubic meters to over \$400. By linking the price of natural gas to recognition of Abkhazia, the Kremlin sought to apply pressure where it could be most effective. Even a decision by Gazprom to postpone a scheduled price increase to \$200 in January would save Belarus billions of euro in 2009 alone. A similar conversation took place that day between the Lithuanian and Belarusian foreign ministers with the later communicating that Russia had given Minsk until 9 September to make a decision (Wikileaks 2008f).

Throughout these vital months the government in Tbilisi fretted of imminent Belarusian recognition. The Georgian Ambassador to Belarus maintained that “no combination of US and EU enticements ... can compare with potential carrots (or sticks) from Moscow” (Wikileaks 2008k). He noted too with concern that not a single Belarusian official had signed the Georgian book of condolences produced in the immediate aftermath of the conflagration. While the US stressed to Minsk that recognising Abkhazia and South Ossetia would have a “direct, negative effect” on relations with the US, it was tempered by the realisation that years of mutual hostility had reduced that bilateral relationship to very little.

Certainly Lukashenko’s public statements gave Tbilisi every reason to worry. The Belarusian leader ardently defended Russia’s recognition of Abkhazia and South Ossetia, maintaining the Kremlin had “no other moral choice” except to support their “appeal to recognize their rights to self-determination” (Voice of America 2009). Lukashenko’s publicly called for the Collective Security Treaty Organization (CSTO), which, along with Russia and Belarus, included Armenia, Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan,

---

<sup>8</sup> In advance of the summit, one top Tajik official privately acknowledged that Russia’s recognition of Abkhazia and South Osssstia had put his country in ‘a difficult position’ but it was unlikely Dushanbe would take a public stand on the issue and that were they to recognise Abkhazia and South Ossetia ‘we would have to recognise Kosovo too’. Wikileaks 2008c. See also Wikileaks 2008e

Tajikistan and Uzbekistan to devise a joint position on the conflict. However, as was the case with the SCO summit, at the critical CSTO meeting on 5 September 2008 in Moscow, the Kremlin received “understanding” and “support” for its actions in the Caucasus but no additional recognitions of Abkhazia or South Ossetia. Ten days later, Lukashenko announced that the Belarusian Parliament would consider recognising Abkhazia and South Ossetia when it convened on 2 October, which in turn convinced Georgian leaders of the need to reach out to the US and EU to apply pressure on Minsk.

In its private assessment the US Government noted the Belarusian regime’s “talents for claiming action but not actually carrying through” were being tested to the full and that “despite ridiculously elaborate praise of Russian aggression” Minsk had managed avoided Moscow’s calls to recognise Abkhazia and South Ossetia (Wikileaks 2008k). The Belarusian President obfuscated and played for time. After loyally pushing discussion on recognition of Abkhazia and South Ossetia at the inconclusive CSTO summit, Lukashenko kicked for touch by declaring that the new Belarusian parliament due to be elected on 28 September could take up the issue. This was despite the fact that senior government sources in Minsk readily conceded privately that a simple instruction from Lukashenko was all that was required to effect recognition (Wikileaks 2008k). At this time observers believed recognition from Belarus to be “only a question of time, with the regime seeing what it can get in return” (Wikileaks 2008k).

Coming as it did a full year after the 2008 war and the Kremlin’s response, Venezuelan recognition of Abkhazia and South Ossetia renewed Georgian fears that Belarus would quickly follow suit resulting in an unstoppable domino effect. Until now, not a single post-Soviet state had caved in to Kremlin pressure on the issue but a recognition from Minsk at this critical juncture might prove to be a vital turning point. During a meeting on 16 September 2009 with diplomatic representatives from Germany, France, the UK and the US, Georgian Foreign Minister Grigol Vashadze said that his missions abroad had confirmed that Belarus was again under “great pressure” from Russia to recognize Abkhazia and South Ossetia and that Lukashenko had announced that the Belarusian Parliament would consider recognition when it convened on 2 October (Wikileaks 2008k). Vashadze feared that a decision by Belarus to recognize Abkhazia and South Ossetia “could turn the tide in Europe” resulting in all former Soviet republics – with the exception of Ukraine, Moldova and Azerbaijan, which had their own secessionist regions - recognizing the territories (Wikileaks 2008k).

Georgian President Mikheil Saakashvili harboured similar anxieties. While convinced that Lukashenko “hate[d] Vladimir Putin”, evidenced by his refusal to join the Kremlin in banning Georgian imports in 2006, he told US officials that the Belarusian leader was under huge economic pressure from Russia to recognise Abkhazia and South Ossetia and could not hold out much longer (Wikileaks 2009e) Should Minsk acquiesce, Saakashvili warned, Georgia would be unable to work with Belarus within the framework of the EU’s new Eastern Partnership Initiative, in which Tbilisi had invested much hope and energy (Wikileaks 2009e).<sup>9</sup> The Georgians lamented that the Eastern Partnership’s founding documents had failed to include a specific reference to the importance of territorial integrity (Wikileaks 2008k).

The much-anticipated Belarusian recognition of Abkhazia and South Ossetia never transpired, leading to recriminations between Moscow and Minsk. In August 2010, President Medvedev recalled that in the presence of CIS leaders the Belarusian president had “solemnly pledged” to recognize Abkhazia “in the shortest period of time” (Civil Georgia 2010b). Lukashenko later attributed this volte-face to threats from the US and EU (Belarus had slightly more trade with the later than with Russia) and the fact that Moscow had failed to offer any mitigating guarantee. In a frank admission of a meeting with the Russian president, Lukashenko recalled:

So with the long list of possible disasters, which could have embraced Belarus [if it recognised Abkhazia and South Ossetia], I met with [President Medvedev] in Sochi and we discussed this problem, during which he was citing my solemn pledge [to recognize Abkhazia and South Ossetia]. I am not rejecting [making such pledge]. But I told him: “There will be consequences [for Belarus]; are you ready Mr. President, dear friend, to share these consequences together with us? Are you ready to put your shoulder [to ours]?” I quote [Medvedev’s response]: “Let’s stop this

---

<sup>9</sup> The Eastern Partnership, which targets Armenia, Azerbaijan, Belarus, Georgia, Moldova and Ukraine, aims at upgrading engagement, including the prospect of association agreements, integration into the EU economy and easier travel to the EU

horse-trading. This is one issue and that's another". So I told him: "Thanks, the issue is now closed, there is no continuation to this conversation" (Civil Georgia 2010c)

Lukashenko consistently made clear that for him the recognition issue was a matter first and foremost of Belarus's national interest and had little to do with the merits of the individual cases of Abkhazia and South Ossetia. At a press conference on 2 October 2010, he told Russian journalists that considering Russian-Belarusian relations "of course we should have recognised [South] Ossetia and Abkhazia; no matter what [Russia] is our ally. From this point of view, we should have done that. Frankly speaking, we were ready to do it" (Civil Georgia 2010c).

Ultimately, it was the prospect of reduced trade with the EU that weighed most decisively on Lukashenko's calculations (Civil Georgia 2009). Since 2010, there has been little evidence that recognition of Abkhazia has been under active consideration by the Belarusian government (Civil Georgia 2010a). Dissuading Belarus proved a turning point at this critical juncture. Although there would be subsequent recognitions, as catalogued below, none had the clout of the early troika, some were reversed, and only Russia's seems secure. Having reached dead ends in Latin America and the post-Soviet space, the Kremlin now turned its attention to the South Pacific, where multiple microstates struggling to survive were open to doing deals that might include recognition of faraway lands of which they knew little.

## Microstate Diplomacy in the South Pacific

The South Pacific microstates are old hands at the recognition game. Taiwan had secured six valuable recognitions in the region – from the Solomon Islands, Palau, Marshall Islands, Kiribati, Nauru, and Tuvalu – all of which were ripe for Russian inducements to recognise Abkhazia and South Ossetia. In these cases, recognition is bought rather than earned. It is not a question of states weighing up the merits of conflicting nation-state building projects or territorial claims but rather a question of each alliance trying to outbid the other. Many states, particularly the small, vulnerable and developing, are open to financial stimuli, which are material and quantifiable, in return for the largely intangible exercise of recognising a small distant state with which it enjoys no contact. Propositions are attractive if the costs do not outweigh the benefits and this is where interventions by the EU, the US, Australia and the (British) Commonwealth have been vital. In chequebook diplomacy it's not simply a matter of who offers the most largesse, but also who can threaten the greatest repercussions. In the South Pacific seas, as with the largely disinterested states of Latin America and Africa, this battle has not been primarily fought between Georgia and Abkhazia but rather between their respective allies.

### Nauru

When the tiny South Pacific island of Nauru established diplomatic relations with Abkhazia and South Ossetia on 15 December 2009, the logic might not have been immediately obvious to casual observers of international politics. With a territory of just 21 square kilometres and a population of 10,084, according to the island's 2011 census, Nauru is, after the unique outlier of the Vatican, the least populous state in the world. Separated from its nearest neighbour (Kiribati, another micro-state) by over 300 kilometres of empty ocean, Nauru is a country without a capital, a military, or a national currency. Bereft of political parties, alliances in the 18-member parliament are usually built around friends and family, from which they elect a President (Reilly and Gratschew 2001: 698). Nauru only joined the United Nations in 1999 having achieved independence three decades earlier.

The timing of the Russian approach to Nauru was also important, as it coincided with a period of unprecedented economic vulnerability. For decades, a phosphate boom had delivered one of the highest per-capita GDPs in the world but as reserves of this valuable commodity vanished, Nauru's long-term survival was in doubt and the island's leaders looked for other sources of revenue. The island developed a large internet based banking industry, facilitating more than 400 banks to benefit from its secret tax-free status. In 1998, for example, Moscow accused Nauru of accepting and electronically transferring an estimated \$70 billion from Russian organised crime (Pretes 2002: 395). International pressure, including an American threat to deny Nauru's right to trade in USD forced the island to desist from this lucrative

and easy source of income and by 2001, the Bank of Nauru had closed for want of cash. At this stage, 80% of the island's surface had been strip-mined and phosphate deposits virtually exhausted. Proposals to uproot the island's population and move it to another location proliferated. In 2001, it was deprived of full membership of the Commonwealth, which it had obtained only two years earlier, for being unable to pay its modest membership dues.<sup>10</sup> Four years later, Australian creditors seized Air Nauru's only plane.<sup>11</sup> Bereft of national resources, the island's elite fell back on the one thing they could sell - its sovereignty. Nauru promptly re-recognised Taiwan and, reportedly as a reward, Taipei helped Air Nauru purchase a second-hand Boeing 737. Clearly, this was a state suitable for Russian overtures and, in return for a purported \$50million, Nauru became the fourth UN member state to recognise Abkhazia and South Ossetia.

The US embassy in Tbilisi privately noted that while Georgia's response to the Venezuelan and Nicaraguan recognitions had been 'manic' they adopted, outwardly at least, a more "relaxed approach" to Nauru's declaration, a stance that the US encouraged (Wikileaks 2009g). Despite the pecuniary and conditional character of the diplomatic relationship, Abkhazia and Nauru have kept up appearances.<sup>12</sup> In 2013, Nauru's Foreign Minister travelled to Abkhazia followed four years later, in November 2017, by President Baron Waqa, the first non-Russian head of state to visit. Such relationships are, however, entirely superficial in character. Emblematic of these diplomatic stunts have been the negotiation of visa-free treaties. Despite the attendant pomp and publicity that accompanies the signings, the likelihood that one of Nauru's 4000 adults would seek to visit Abkhazia for business or pleasure is low.

## Vanuatu

Next to enter the diplomatic fray was Vanuatu, a cluster of islands in the southwest Pacific, over 2000 kilometres east of Australia. Vanuatu's multiple recognitions and ultimate de-recognition of Abkhazia (notably, no parallel recognition of South Ossetia was proffered) reflects how a severely fragmented domestic political scene has influenced this inconsistent foreign agenda (Hassall 2007). Vanuatu first recognised Abkhazia on 23 May 2011 and a week later the first fruits of diplomatic relations were evident when its Prime Minister issued a formal statement offering condolences on the passing of Abkhaz president, Sergei Bagapsh. The first signs of schizophrenia that was to define Vanuatu's relationship with Abkhazia manifested itself just four days later when, in an interview with the *New York Times*, Vanuatu's UN ambassador denied that his country had recognised Abkhazia saying "...as far as we are concerned, we are dealing with Georgia, not Abkhazia. It is defamation for our country [to suggest otherwise]" (Transparency International Vanuatu 2011). This in turn triggered a response from Vanuatu's Foreign Minister, Alfred Carlot the very next day re-affirming Vanuatu's commitment to recognising Abkhazia. On 10 June, Carlot apologised for the "miscommunication" between the Ministry of Foreign Affairs and Vanuatu's UN Representative in New York, but the matter did not rest there. Five days after this clarification, the Prime Minister's senior political advisor declared that no diplomatic relations with Abkhazia had been established. A change of prime minister on 17 June resulted in Vanuatu officially withdrawing recognition of Abkhazia, ostensibly to keep in line with the majority of the UN. When, however, Vanuatu's Supreme Court declared the election unconstitutional ten days later and reinstated Prime Minister Sato and Foreign Affairs Minister Carlot, Abkhazia was re-recognised on 7 October 2011.

In May 2013 Vanuatu withdrew their recognition of Abkhazia for the final time and signed an agreement with Georgia two months later. What might seem to the casual observer as regular diplomatic mood-swings can in part be explained by the deep divisions within Vanuatu's politics. Some also saw these events as a rerun of Vanuatu's earlier tango with China and Taiwan. In November 2004, Vanuatu had recognised Taiwan in return for \$30million in aid only to re-establish relations with China one month later after Vanuatu's prime minister lost power (Atkinson 2010).<sup>13</sup>

---

<sup>10</sup> It rejoined in 2011.

<sup>11</sup> At one stage, Air Nauru boasted 7 planes that flew to thirty destinations despite capacity being below 20% or even non-existent. See Westmoreland, 2009, pp. 151-152.

<sup>12</sup> See interviews with the Speaker of the Parliament of the Republic of Nauru, Ludwig Scotty, who led the delegation, and Ben Van Der Sadne, adviser to the Ministry of Foreign Affairs and Trade of the Republic of Nauru. (Alagala 2011)

<sup>13</sup> For background see Biddick (1989). A similar situation occurred in 2008 when Taiwan lost \$30m trying to entice recognition from Papua New Guinea. See Rich (2009).

## Tuvalu

The next recognition of Abkhazia also emanated from the South Pacific region, from the tiny Polynesian state of Tuvalu (Civil Georgia 2011). A collection of eight atoll-islands totalling a mere 26 square kilometres and inhabited by a population of 10,640 (2012 census), Tuvalu became a member of the United Nations in the year 2000. It is governed by a 12-seat parliament that selects a prime minister (the British monarch is Head of State). A government delegation headed by Prime Minister Willy Telavi, visited Sukhum/i on 18 September 2011 and Tskhinval/i the following day, signing documents establishing diplomatic relations with the leaders of both republics.<sup>14</sup>

The Georgian government belatedly stirred and began to provide humanitarian assistance to Tuvalu, sending a shipment of medical equipment shortly before the recognitions of Abkhazia and South Ossetia, a futile gesture that failed to reverse the course of events. A source at the Georgian foreign ministry responded to the new recognition by saying that “with all due respect to UN member states, I would like to point out that according to experts' predictions Tuvalu will soon be underwater”, before adding with diplomatic understatement that the decision was “most likely ... influenced by considerations of a quite pragmatic and mercantile nature” (Kommersant 2011).

In September 2011, Georgian Foreign Minister Grigol Vashadze conducted the first tour of the South Pacific countries in the history of Georgian diplomacy. Ostensibly about strengthening bilateral relations the trip was very much an expedition to prevent a new wave of recognitions by regional microstates. Vital to this effort would be the help of Australia and New Zealand. These countries were patrons to many small Oceanic states and Vashadze lobbied both regional powers as part of his tour. As had been the case with Vanuatu, a change of government combined with external pressure and inducements, prompted Tuvalu to rescind its recognition of Abkhazia and South Ossetia (Civil Georgia 2014). Telavi's administration was replaced in 2013 by one led by Enele Sopoaga, who had previously criticised the decision to recognise the Caucasian republics without consulting Tuvalu's parliament.

“It might be unfair to call Nauru and Tuvalu diplomatic prostitutes”, Oliver Bullough has noted, “but they have tended to hook up with anyone who'll pay them” (Bullough 2014). While it's easy to dismiss such political promiscuity, for these tiny South Pacific states, investments in lieu of favours rendered are a matter of national survival. The battle for the votes and bank accounts of South Pacific nations continued apace throughout the 2010s with countries like Samoa, Kiribati, Palau and Fiji prime targets. Not only had Abkhazia not established diplomatic relations with these South Pacific nations before 2008 but also neither had Georgia and Tbilisi embarked on a frenzied scramble to prevent further Kremlin-inspired recognitions. During the four years following the 2008 war, Georgia established diplomatic relations with no less than fifty UN member states (Civil Georgia, 2012). Fiji is a case in point. Georgia only established diplomatic relations with Fiji in March 2010 and on October 2011 the tiny nation was honoured by a visit from Georgian Foreign Minister, Grigol Vashadze. Suspended from the Pacific Islands Forum and from the Commonwealth because of the 2006 coup, Fiji's diplomatic isolation also made it a potential target for new friends, particularly those bearing gifts. The Georgians were understandably jittery in advance of Russian Foreign Minister Sergei Lavrov's visit to Fiji on 1 February 2012, as part of a five-stop tour of the Asia-Pacific region, and publicly pleaded with Fiji to (in the words of their deputy foreign minister) ‘resist the temptation’ to recognise Abkhazia and South Ossetia. In an effort to fight temptation with temptation, by the end of the year Georgia had gifted the schools of Fiji with hundreds of computer netbooks along with numerous scholarships for Fijian students (Fijian Government 2012)

While Georgia's chequebook is not as large nor its pockets as deep as Russia's, Tbilisi's powerful allies, provided vital inducements and deterrents, which determined the stances of many uncommitted UN member states. In particular, fear of losing US, EU and/or Australian aid influenced many a potential waverer. Through its Consolidation Appropriations Acts, the annual budgetary legislation sanctioning spending by various federal agencies, the US prohibits the provision of aid to those governments that

---

<sup>14</sup> This author briefly met with Prime Minister Willy Telavi during his visit to Abkhazia as it coincided with early presidential elections called following death of Sergei Bagapsh. Telavi brought with him a solitary observer from Tuvalu to observe the election.

have recognised the independence of, or established relations with, Abkhazia and South Ossetia.<sup>15</sup> There are a few potential loopholes, however. The Act stipulates that no funds can be made to assist the central governments of errant states but this leaves open the possibility to fund other agencies and institutions. Moreover, the Secretary of State can waive this restriction on assistance if s/he determines that “to do so is in the national interest of the United States” (United States Congress 2018a).

The Act also directs the Secretary of the Treasury to instruct the US executive directors of each international financial institution to vote against any assistance, including by loan, credit, or guarantee, for any programme deemed to violate Georgia’s sovereignty and territorial integrity (Sec 7070 (c) 3) The Countering America’s Adversaries Through Sanctions Act, signed into law in August 2017, also makes several references to Abkhazia. In addition to imposing sanctions against Russia it authorises the expenditure of \$250 million for the Countering Russian Influence Fund during the 2018-19 fiscal year. In acting thus, the US declares its adherence to the principle of *ex injuria jus non oritur*, and supports the ‘Stimson Doctrine’, named after the former US Secretary of State, both of eschew recognition of territorial changes effected by force, which include “the illegal invasions and occupations of Abkhazia, South Ossetia, Crimea, Eastern Ukraine, and Transnistria” (United States Congress 2018b).

## Syria

On 29 May 2018, the Syrian government recognized Abkhazia and South Ossetia and announced that it would be opening embassies in both states. Though ostensibly ‘in gratitude for their assistance against terrorist aggression’ in Syria, it was more accurately a token of appreciation for Russian help in keeping the Assad regime in power. Certainly, the carefully choreographed recognition bore all the hallmarks of Kremlin influence. Diplomatic relations with Abkhazia and South Ossetia were established at exactly the same time and both Caucasian republics published almost identical statements announcing the new departure. Abkhazia’s links with Syria have been significant (Sukhum/i has encouraged hundreds of Syrian refugees of Abkhazian origin to resettle) but are ironically the result of Russia’s deportation of the Abkhaz during the 19<sup>th</sup> century. Georgia responded to Syria’s recognition by severing diplomatic relations with Damascus. Following years of hiatus, this gesture came at a time when the general view was that the Kremlin had stopped seeking recognitions for Abkhazia and South Ossetia after the practice had proven to be unflattering and expensive. It suggests that while the quest for recognitions has lost momentum it has not been abandoned altogether. According to Abkhazia’s longstanding foreign minister Viacheslav Chirikba:

The Russian position was like this: we would welcome this recognition, but this should be the initiative of both sides. I met officially with the Syrian ambassador in Moscow in 2015,<sup>16</sup> and he promised that as soon as the war in Syria was over they would raise the level of our relations. Well, of course, Russia was a strong factor, but the Abkhaz side too was very active diplomatically. In general, Russia was readily supporting our efforts when asked by our side, providing logistics and helping diplomatically, in conformity with our mutual agreements (Chirikba 2019)

Unlike the recognitions from very distant countries in Latin America and the South Pacific, with whom it is difficult to maintain any meaningful economic relation, Syria is much closer, reachable by sea and air connections and, combined with the Caucasian diasporas, more suitable potentially for economic and cultural interaction (Chirikba 2019).

## Conclusion

Abkhazia’s contested status is a source of tension between Russia and the West, a faultline of world politics with echoes of Cold War rivalries. Russia is unquestionably Abkhazia’s most important partner. The extreme asymmetry of this relationship, combined with Abkhazia’s anomalous status, has fostered a very high level of dependence on Moscow’s goodwill. This has extended to the quest to secure

---

<sup>15</sup> In 2018, the Act authorised no less than \$105.3 million in aid for Georgia (United States Congress 2018a)

<sup>16</sup> See Ria Novosti (2015)

international recognition following the 2008 war. While Abkhazia's MFA ardently pushed its case for recognition, Moscow's clout has been decisive in securing breakthroughs.

The criteria for recognition are vague, contradictory, under-regulated, and decentralized to each individual state. Experience suggests that securing recognition is as much, if not more, a political rather than a legal process. While a legal framework provides general principles and an appearance of consistency, in practice much of international recognition practice has been ad hoc, reactive, sui generis, intensely politicised, and inconsistent. Subject to the vagaries of great power politics the process in practice is frequently pragmatic, even hypocritical, rather than principled, and self-serving rather than altruistic.

Latin America provided the early advances with Nicaragua and Venezuela, through the personal interventions of President Daniel Ortega and Hugo Chavez respectively, affording speedy recognition but expected breakthroughs in Bolivia and Ecuador failed to materialise. Chirikba (2019) recalls that 'several Latin American countries expressed their interest in recognising Abkhazia' but due to 'prior announcements of their intentions, threats from the USA and EU followed', which stalled the process before completion. The US enjoys immense leverage in Latin America and was not averse to advertising it.

Remarkably, none of the recognitions came from within the post-Soviet space where the Kremlin arguably enjoys the most clout. Belarus proved to be a vital weathervane for determining the prevailing diplomatic winds. By recoiling from recognising Abkhazia at a critical juncture it made it much less likely that the Kremlin would secure support from other post-Soviet allies.

Punching significantly above their miniscule diplomatic weight, the island nations of the South Pacific proved to be a key battleground. Having been willingly dragged into the diplomatic war between Russia and the West, the foreign policy of these microstates is essentially one of selling recognition in return for economic aid. The undeveloped nature of their economies combined with the enormous distance between the Caucasian republics and their fickle partners minimises the chances of meaningful engagement and greatly limits trading opportunities.

Despite the recent addition of Syria to its diplomatic network, Abkhazia's recognitions are vulnerable. Those provided by Nicaragua and Venezuela were very much the personal initiative of Daniel Ortega and Hugo Chavez. At the time of writing, both Nicaragua and Venezuela teeter on the brink of major civil conflict. It's unlikely that recognition of Abkhazia will long survive the end of these regimes. A tempting aid package for Nauru along with a change of government in Syria and the recognition of Abkhazia might well be reduced to a solitary endorsement from its reliable patron, Russia.

## References

- Alagala* [magazine of the National Assembly of Abkhazia] 2011 'Науру всегда в нашем сердце'. ['Nauru is always in our heart'] No. 9 (September-October) pp. 27-30.
- Ambrosio, Thomas, and William A. Lange. 2016. "The architecture of annexation? Russia's bilateral agreements with South Ossetia and Abkhazia." *Nationalities Papers* 44.5: 673-693.
- Atkinson, Joel. 2010. 'China-Taiwan diplomatic competition and the Pacific Islands', *The Pacific Review* 23.4: 407-427.
- Axyonova, Vera, and Andrea Gawrich. 2018. "Regional Organizations and Secessionist Entities: Analysing Practices of the EU and the OSCE in Post-Soviet Protracted Conflict Areas." *Ethnopolitics* 17.4: 408-425.
- Bakke, Kristin M., John O'Loughlin, Gerard Toal, and Michael D.Ward. 2014. "Convincing State Builders? Disaggregating Internal Legitimacy in Abkhazia." *International Studies Quarterly* 58 (3): 591-607.
- Bakke, Kristin M., Andrew Linke, John O'Loughlin, and Gerard Toal. 2018. "Dynamics of State-Building after War: External-Internal Relations in Eurasian *de facto* states" *Political Geography* 63 (March): 159-173
- Baev, Pavel. 1998. *Russia's Policies in Secessionist Conflicts in Europe in the 1990s*. Norwegian Atlantic Committee.
- Bahcheli, Tozun, Barry Bartmann, and Henry Srebrnik, eds. 2004. *De facto states: the quest for sovereignty*. Routledge.

- Berg, Eiki, and Raul Toomla. 2009. 'Forms of Normalisation in the Quest for De Facto Statehood' *The international spectator* 44.4: 27-45.
- Berg, Eiki, and Scott Pegg. 2016. "Scrutinizing a policy of "engagement without recognition": US requests for diplomatic actions with de facto states." *Foreign Policy Analysis* 14.3: 388-407.
- Berg, Eiki, and Kristel Vits. 2018. "Quest for Survival and Recognition: Insights into the Foreign Policy Endeavours of the Post-Soviet de facto States." *Ethnopolitics* 17.4: 390-407.
- Biddick Thomas V. 1989. 'Diplomatic rivalry in the South Pacific: the PRC and Taiwan', *Asian Survey* 29.8: 800-815.
- Blakkisrud, Helge, and Pål Kolstø. 2011. "From secessionist conflict toward a functioning state: processes of state-and nation-building in Transnistria." *Post-Soviet Affairs* 27.2: 178-210.
- Blauvelt, Timothy K. 2007. "Abkhazia: patronage and power in the Stalin Era." *Nationalities Papers* 35.2: 203-232.
- Blauvelt, Timothy K. 2012. "Resistance and Accommodation in the Stalinist Periphery: A Peasant Uprising in Abkhazia." *Ab Imperio* 2012.3 (2012): 78-108.
- Blauvelt, Timothy K. 2014a. "The establishment of soviet power in Abkhazia: Ethnicity, contestation and clientelism in the revolutionary periphery." *Revolutionary Russia* 27.1 (2014): 22-46.
- Blauvelt, Timothy K. 2014b. "From words to action!" Nationality policy in Soviet Abkhazia (1921–38)." in Stephen F. Jones (ed.) *The Making of Modern Georgia, 1918-2012: The First Georgian Republic and its Successors 1918-2009*. London: Routledge.
- Broers, Laurence. 2013. 'Recognising politics in unrecognised states: 20 years of enquiry into the de facto states of the South Caucasus', *Caucasus Survey* 1.1: 59-74.
- Bullough, Oliver 2014 'This Tiny Pacific Island Nation Just Gave Russia a Big Bruise', *The New Republic*, 2 April.
- Byman, Daniel, and Charles King. 2012. "The mystery of phantom states." *The Washington Quarterly* 35.3: 43-57.
- Caspersen, Nina. 2009. "Playing the recognition game: External actors and de facto states." *The International Spectator* 44.4: 47-60.
- Caspersen, Nina. 2012. *Unrecognised states: the struggle for sovereignty in the modern international system*. John Wiley & Sons.
- Caspersen, Nina. 2015. "The pursuit of international recognition after Kosovo." *Global Governance: A Review of Multilateralism and International Organizations* 21.3 (2015): 393-412.
- Caspersen, Nina. 2018. "Recognition, Status Quo or Reintegration: Engagement with de facto States." *Ethnopolitics* 17.4: 373-389.
- Chervonnaya, Svetlana. 1994. *Conflict in the Caucasus: Georgia, Abkhazia and the Russian shadow*. Gothic Image Publications.
- Chirikba, Viacheslav. 2011. Minister for Foreign Affairs of Abkhazia 2011-2016. Interview with author, Sukhum/i, August.
- Chirikba, Viacheslav. 2019. Minister for Foreign Affairs of Abkhazia 2011-2016. Interview with author, January.
- Civil Georgia. 2009. 'Reports: EU Warns Belarus Against Recognizing Abkhazia, S.Ossetia', 20 February
- Civil Georgia. 2010a. 'Saakashvili Hails Belarus in Interview with Belarus State TV', 16 July
- Civil Georgia. 2010b 'Medvedev Recalls Lukashenko's 'Pledge' to Recognize Abkhazia, S.Ossetia', 3 August
- Civil Georgia. 2010c. 'Lukashenko on Reasons Why Minsk Refused to Recognize Abkhazia, S.Ossetia', 2 October
- Civil Georgia. 2011. 'Moscow Hails Tuvalu's Abkhaz, S.Ossetia Recognition', 8 October.
- Civil Georgia. 2012. 'Q&A with Foreign Minister Vashadze', 27 June.
- Civil Georgia. 2014. 'Tuvalu Retracts Abkhazia, S.Ossetia Recognition', 31 March
- Clogg, Rachel. 2008. "The politics of identity in post-Soviet Abkhazia: managing diversity and unresolved conflict." *Nationalities Papers* 36.2: 305-329.
- Coggins, Bridget. 2014. *Power politics and state formation in the twentieth century: The dynamics of recognition*. Cambridge University Press.
- Comai, Giorgio and Bernardo Venturi. 2015. 'Language and education laws in multi-ethnic de facto states: the cases of Abkhazia and Transnistria', *Nationalities Papers* 43/6 (November): 886-905

- Comai, Giorgio. 2017. "The external relations of de facto states in the South Caucasus." *Caucasus Analytical Digest* 94: 8-14. Available at <https://www.research-collection.ethz.ch/bitstream/handle/20.500.11850/169909/1/CAD94.pdf>
- Comai, Giorgio. 2018a. *What is the effect of non-recognition? The external relations of de facto states in the post-Soviet space*. PhD Diss. Dublin City University. Available at <http://doras.dcu.ie/22159/>
- Comai, Giorgio. 2018b. 'Conceptualising Post-Soviet de facto States as Small Dependent Jurisdictions', *Ethnopolitics*, 17.2: 181-200
- Companjen Françoise and Abel Polese. 2012. 'Subtle Line between Self-defence and War: South Ossetia 2008' in Debidatta Aurobinda Mahapatra, *Conflict and Peace in Eurasia*, Routledge, pp. 88-102
- Coppieters, Bruno, Ghia Nodia, and Yuri Anchabadze (eds). 1998. *Georgians and Abkhazians: the search for a peace settlement*. Brussels: Vrije Universiteit Brussel
- Coppieters, Bruno. 2018. "'Statehood', 'de facto Authorities' and 'Occupation': Contested Concepts and the EU's Engagement in its European Neighbourhood." *Ethnopolitics* 17.4: 343-361.
- Cornell, Svante. 2005. *Small nations and great powers: a study of ethnopolitical conflict in the Caucasus*. Routledge.
- Dembinska, Magdalena, and Aurélie Campana. 2017. "Frozen conflicts and internal dynamics of de facto states: Perspectives and directions for research." *International Studies Review* 19.2: 254-278.
- De Waal, Thomas. 2018 *Uncertain Ground. Engaging With Europe's De Facto States and Breakaway Territories*. Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. Available at [https://carnegieendowment.org/files/deWaal\\_UncertainGround\\_final.pdf](https://carnegieendowment.org/files/deWaal_UncertainGround_final.pdf)
- Dzhioyev Murat, 2002. Minister for Foreign Affairs of South Ossetia 1998-2012, 2016-2017. Interview with author, Tskhinval/i.
- Fabry, Mikulas. 2010. *Recognizing states: International society and the establishment of new states since 1776*. oxford university Press.
- Fijian Government. Press Release. 2012, 30 January. Available at [www.fiji.gov.fj/Media-Center/Press-Releases/](http://www.fiji.gov.fj/Media-Center/Press-Releases/)
- Geldenhuys, Deon. 2009. *Contested states in world politics*. New York: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Gagulia Gennadi. 2009. Prime Minister of Abkhazia 1995-1997, 2002-2003, 2018. Interview with the author, Sukhum/i.
- Górecki, Wojciech. 2013. *Abchazja*. Wołowiec: Wydawnictwo Czarne, 2013.
- Gvinjia, Maxim. 2011. Deputy Foreign Minister of Abkhazia 2004-2010, Foreign Minister 2010-11. Interview with the author, Sukhum/i, August.
- Gvinjia, Maxim. 2017. "Maxim Gvinjia: Clinton called herself and shouted at those who could recognize us", [Максим Гвинджия: Клинтон обзывалась и кричала на тех, кто мог нас признать] RIA Novosti 6/8 August.
- Gvinjia, Maxim. 2019. Deputy Foreign Minister of Abkhazia 2004-2010, Foreign Minister 2010-11. Interview with author, January.
- Hassall, Graham 2007 'Elite conflict in Vanuatu' in Anne M. Brown, ed. *Security and development in the Pacific Islands: Social resilience in emerging states*. Boulder, CO and London: Lynne Rienner: 225-247.
- Hewitt, George. 1998. *The Abkhazians: A Handbook*, Routledge.
- Hewitt, George. 2013. *Discordant neighbours: a reassessment of the Georgian-Abkhazian and Georgian-South Ossetian conflicts*. Brill.
- Hoch, Tomáš, Vincenc Kopeček, and Vladimír Baar. 2017. "Civil society and conflict transformation in De Facto States: The case of Abkhazia." *Problems of Post-Communism* 64.6: 329-341.
- Hoch, Tomáš. 2018. "Legitimization of statehood and its impact on foreign policy in de facto states: a case study of Abkhazia." *Iran and the Caucasus* 22.4: 382-407.
- Hunt, Edward. 2019. "The WikiLeaks Cables: How the United States Exploits the World, in Detail, from an Internal Perspective, 2001–2010." *Diplomacy & Statecraft* 30.1: 70-98.
- Isachenko, Daria. 2012. *The Making of Informal States: Statebuilding in Northern Cyprus and Transdnistria*. Palgrave Macmillan.
- International Crisis Group. 2018. 'Abkhazia and South Ossetia: Time to Talk Trade'. Crisis Group Europe Report. 24 May. <https://www.crisisgroup.org/europe-central-asia/caucasus/georgia/249-abkhazia-and-south-ossetia-time-talk-trade>.

- Jackson, R.H. 1993. *Quasi-states: sovereignty, international relations and the Third World*. Cambridge University Press.
- Kabachnik, Peter. 2012. "Wounds that won't heal: cartographic anxieties and the quest for territorial integrity in Georgia." *Central Asian Survey* 31.1: 45-60.
- Ker-Lindsay, James. 2012. *The foreign policy of counter secession: preventing the recognition of contested states*. Oxford University Press.
- Ker-Lindsay, James. 2015. 'Engagement without Recognition: The Limits of Diplomatic Interaction with Contested States'. *International Affairs* 91.2 (March): 267-85.
- Ker-Lindsay, James. 2018. "The stigmatisation of de facto states: disapproval and 'engagement without recognition'." *Ethnopolitics* 17.4: 362-372.
- King, Charles. 2001. 'The benefits of ethnic war: understanding Eurasia's unrecognised states.' *World Politics* 53.4: 524-552.
- Kingston, Paul, and Ian Spears. 2004. *States Within States: Incipient Political Entities in the Post-Cold War Era*. Palgrave Macmillan.
- Kolstø, Pål. 2006. 'The sustainability and future of unrecognized quasi-states'. *Journal of Peace Research* 43.6: 723-740.
- Kølsto, Pål and Helge Blakkisrud, 2013. "Yielding to the sons of the soil: Abkhazian democracy and the Armenian problem." *Ethnic and Racial Studies*, 36 (12): 2075-2095.
- Kommersant 2011. 'Грузия защищает свои границы в Океании' ['Georgia Defends Its Borders in Oceania'] 29 September
- Kopeček, Vincenc, Tomáš Hoch, and Vladimír Baar. 2016. "De facto states and democracy: the case of Abkhazia." *Bulletin of geography. Socio-economic series* 32.32: 85-104.
- Kosienkowski, Marcin. 2013. "Is Internationally Recognised Independence the Goal of Quasi-States? The Case of Transnistria." In *Moldova: In Search of Its Own Place in Europe*, edited by N Cwicinskij and P. Oleksego, 55-65. Bydgoszcz: Epigram. <http://papers.ssrn.com/abstract=2132161>.
- Kosienkowski, Marcin. 2017. "The Gagauz Republic: An Autonomism-Driven De Facto State." *The Soviet and Post-Soviet Review* 44.3: 292-313.
- Kolossov, Vladimir, and John O'Loughlin. 1998. "Pseudo-States as Harbingers of a new geopolitics: The example of the trans-dniester Moldovan republic (TMR)." *Geopolitics* 3.1: 151-176.
- Lynch, Dov. 2004. *Engaging Eurasia's Separatist States: Unresolved Conflicts and De Facto States*. Washington: US Institute of Peace Press.
- Medvedev, Dmitriy. 2008. 'Why I had to recognise Georgia's breakaway regions', *Financial Times*, 28 August.
- Newman, Edward, and Gëzim Visoka. 2016. "The foreign policy of state recognition: Kosovo's diplomatic strategy to join international society." *Foreign Policy Analysis* 14.3: 367-387.
- Newman, Edward, and Gëzim Visoka. 2018. "The European Union's practice of state recognition: Between norms and interests." *Review of International Studies* 44.4: 760-786.
- Noticias24 / AFP. 2010. "Ecuador believes 'firmly that Obama was not behind' the police rebellion against Correa" ("Ecuador cree 'firmemente que Obama no estuvo detrás' de rebelión policial contra Correa") 5 October.
- Ó Beacháin, Donnacha. 2012. 'The dynamics of electoral politics in Abkhazia', *Communist and Post Communist Studies*, 27/1-2: 165-174
- Ó Beacháin, Donnacha. 2013. 'The Role of the EU and the OSCE in Promoting Security and Cooperation in the South Caucasus and Moldova' in Ayca Ergun and Hamlet Isaxanli (eds) *Security and Cross-Border Cooperation in the EU, Black Sea Region and the Southern Caucasus*, NATO Science for Peace and Security Series, IOS Press, pp. 42-57
- Ó Beacháin, Donnacha and Frederik Coene. 2014. 'Go West: Georgia's European identity and its role in domestic politics and foreign policy objectives', *Nationalities Papers*, 42/6 (November): 923-941.
- Ó Beacháin, Donnacha. 2015. 'Elections without recognition: presidential and parliamentary contests in Abkhazia and Nagorny Karabakh', *Caucasus Survey* 3.3: 239-257.
- Ó Beacháin, Donnacha. 2016. 'Elections and Nation-Building in Abkhazia' in Rico Isaacs and Abel Polese (eds.) *Nation-Building and Identity in the Post-Soviet Space: New Tools and Approaches*. Routledge, pp. 206-225.

- Ó Beacháin, Donnacha. 2017. 'Electoral Politics in the De Facto States of the South Caucasus', *Caucasus Analytical Digest* 94: 3-8. Available at <https://www.research-collection.ethz.ch/bitstream/handle/20.500.11850/169909/1/CAD94.pdf>
- Ó Beacháin, Donnacha, Giorgio Comai, and Ann Tsurtssumia-Zurabashvili (2016) 'The secret lives of unrecognised states: Internal dynamics, external relations, and counter-recognition strategies', *Small Wars & Insurgencies* 27.3: 440-466.
- Ó Beacháin Stefańczak, Karolina and Eileen Connolly. 2015. "Gender and political representation in the de facto states of the Caucasus: women and parliamentary elections in Abkhazia." *Caucasus Survey* 3.3: 258-268.
- O'Loughlin, John, Vladimir Kolossov and Gerard Toal. 2011. 'Inside Abkhazia: Survey of attitudes in a de facto state.' *Post-Soviet Affairs* 27.1: 1-36.
- O'Loughlin, John, Vladimir Kolossov, and Gerard Toal. 2014. "Inside the post-Soviet de facto states: a comparison of attitudes in Abkhazia, Nagorny Karabakh, South Ossetia, and Transnistria." *Eurasian Geography and Economics* 55.5: 423-456.
- O'Loughlin, John. 2016. 'The Perils of Self-Censorship in Academic Research in a WikiLeaks World', *Journal of Global Security Studies*, 1/4 (November) pp. 337-345
- Owtram, Francis. 2011. "The Foreign Policies of Unrecognised States." In Nina Caspersen and Gareth R. V. Stansfield (eds.), *Unrecognised States in the International System*, Milton Park, Abingdon, Oxon; New York: Routledge, pp. 138-53.
- Pegg, Scott. 1998. *De Facto States in the International System*. Institute of International Relations, University of British Columbia. 1998.
- Pegg, Scott, and Eiki Berg. 2016. "Lost and found: The WikiLeaks of de facto state-great power relations." *International Studies Perspectives* 17.3: 267-286.
- Pegg, Scott. 2018. "Twenty years of de facto state studies: Progress, problems, and prospects". In William R. Thompson (ed.) *The Oxford Encyclopedia of Empirical International Relations Theory*. Available at <http://politics.oxfordre.com/view/10.1093/acrefore/9780190228637.001.0001/acrefore-9780190228637-e-516>
- Popescu, Nicu. 2006. *Democracy in secessionism: Transnistria and Abkhazia's domestic policies*. International Policy Fellowship Program, Open Society Institute.
- Popescu, Nicu. 2010. *EU foreign policy and post-Soviet conflicts: stealth intervention*. Routledge.
- Pretes, Michael. 2002. 'Nauru', in Sara Pendergast and Tom Pendergast, eds., *Worldmark Encyclopedia of National Economies: Asia & the Pacific*. Vol. 3. Gale Cengage, pp. 391-396.
- Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty. 2011. 'In Hosting Domino Championship, Abkhazia Hopes To Score Internationally', 19 October. Available at [www.rferl.org/a/dominoes\\_world\\_championships\\_abkhazia/24364717.html](http://www.rferl.org/a/dominoes_world_championships_abkhazia/24364717.html)
- Reilly Benjamin and Maria Gratschew. 2001. 'Nauru', in Dieter Nohlen, Florian Grotz, and Christof Hartmann, eds. *Elections in Asia and the Pacific: A Data Handbook: Volume I: Middle East, Central Asia, and South Asia*. OUP Oxford pp. 697-704.
- Ria Novosti. 2015. "В Сухуме допускают, что Сирия может признать независимость Абхазии" ("Sukhumi admits that Syria can recognize the independence of Abkhazia"), 21 December. Available at <https://ria.ru/20151221/1346058223.html>
- Rich, Timothy S. 2009 'Status for sale: Taiwan and the competition for diplomatic recognition', *Issues & Studies* 45.4 (2009): 159-188.
- Saparov, Arsène. 2014. *From conflict to autonomy in the Caucasus: The Soviet Union and the making of Abkhazia, South Ossetia and Nagorno Karabakh*. Routledge.
- Shesterinina Anastasia. 2014. *Mobilization in Civil War: Latent Norms, Social Relations, and Inter-Group Violence in Abkhazia*, Ph.D. in Political Science from the University of British Columbia, 2014 Available at <https://open.library.ubc.ca/cIRcle/collections/ubctheses/24/items/1.0135601>
- Souleimanov, Emil. 2013. *Understanding ethnopolitical conflict: Karabakh, South Ossetia, and Abkhazia wars reconsidered*. Palgrave.
- Sputnik Abkhazia. 2018. 'Купалба: договор с ПМР был первым межгосударственным документом Абхазии' [Kupalba: the agreement with the PMR was the first interstate document of Abkhazia] Available at <https://sputnik-abkhazia.ru/Abkhazia/20180122/1022961951/kupalba-dogovor-s-pmr-by-l-pervym-mezhgosudarstvennym-dokumentom-abxazii.html>

- Tabachnik, Maxim. 2019. *Citizenship, Territoriality, and Post-Soviet Nationhood: The Politics of Birthright Citizenship in Azerbaijan, Georgia, and Moldova*. Palgrave.
- Tekushev, Islam, Sergeĭ Miroslovovich Markedonov, and Kirill Shevchenko (eds.). 2013. *Abkhazia: between the past and the future*. Medium Orient.
- Toal Gerard and John O'Loughlin. 2013. 'Inside South Ossetia: a survey of attitudes in a de facto state' *Post-Soviet Affairs* 29.2: 136-172.
- Toal, Gerard, and John O'Loughlin. 2017. "Public Opinion in the Eurasian De Facto States." *Caucasus Analytical Digest* 94: 15-20. Available at <https://www.research-collection.ethz.ch/bitstream/handle/20.500.11850/169909/1/CAD94.pdf>
- Transparency International Vanuatu. 2011. Press release on recognition of Abkhazia, 8 August. Available at [www.transparency.ge/en/post/general-announcement/transparency-international-vanuatu-press-release-recognition-abkhazia](http://www.transparency.ge/en/post/general-announcement/transparency-international-vanuatu-press-release-recognition-abkhazia)
- Trier, Tom, Hedvig Lohm and David Szakonyi. 2010. *Under siege: Inter-ethnic relations in Abkhazia*. Columbia University Press.
- United States Congress 2018a. H.R.1625 - Consolidated Appropriations Act, 115th Congress (2017-2018), Sec 7046 (a) 1. Available at [www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/house-bill/1625/text](http://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/house-bill/1625/text)
- United States Congress 2018b. H.R.3364 - Countering America's Adversaries Through Sanctions Act 115th Congress (2017-2018) Section 253. Available at [www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/house-bill/3364/text](http://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/house-bill/3364/text)
- Visoka, Gëzim. 2018a. *Acting like a state: Kosovo and the everyday making of statehood*. Routledge.
- Visoka, Gëzim. 2018b. 'Metis diplomacy: The everyday politics of becoming a sovereign state'. *Cooperation and Conflict*.
- Voice of America. 2009. 'Belarus Defends Russian Recognition of South Ossetia, Abkhazia', 1 November. Available at [www.voanews.com/a/a-13-2008-08-28-voa57/335647.html](http://www.voanews.com/a/a-13-2008-08-28-voa57/335647.html)
- Voller, Yaniv. 2015. "Contested Sovereignty as an Opportunity: Understanding Democratic Transitions in Unrecognized States." *Democratization* 22 (4): 610–630.
- Westmoreland, Ken. 2009. *A Pretty Unfair Place: East Timor Ten Years after Self-Determination*. London: Lafaek Press.
- Wikileaks 2006a. "Initial Meeting With Evo Morales: Brass Tacks", 3 January. 06LAPAZ6\_a
- Wikileaks 2006b. "Ecuador Election: What's At Stake", 28 August 28. 06QUITO2150\_a
- Wikileaks 2007. "DCM Trip to Potosi and Sucre", 26 April. 07LAPAZ1167\_a
- Wikileaks 2008a 'Vietnam Refuses To Condemn Russia's Recognition Of Abkhazia And South Ossetia', 28 August. 08HANOI1002\_a
- Wikileaks 2008b 'Tajikistan - SCO Summit Statement Mentions South Ossetia' 28 August 2008. 08DUSHANBE1109\_a
- Wikileaks 2008c Tajikistan - Rejecting Russian Recognition Of South Ossetia And Abkhazia As Independent States 28 August. 08DUSHANBE1108\_a
- Wikileaks 2008d 'Demarche Delivered: Burkina Faso Will Not Publicly Condemn Russia' 29 August. 08OUAGADOUGOU795\_a
- Wikileaks 2008e Tajikistan - CSTO Meeting And Possible Recognition Of South Ossetia And Abkhazia', 2 September. 08DUSHANBE1121\_a
- Wikileaks 2008f 'GOL PM and FM Caution Belarusian Counterparts On S.Ossetia And Abkhazia Recognition', 3 September. 08VILNIUS721\_a
- Wikileaks 2008g 'Tajikistan - Presidential Adviser On South Ossetia And Abkhazia' 4 September. 08DUSHANBE1122\_a
- Wikileaks 2008h 'Nicaragua Formalizes Recognition Of South Ossetia And Abkhazia', 5 September. 08MANAGUA1138\_a
- Wikileaks 2008i 'Tajikistan SCO Summit Media Reaction - Careful Balance Of Interests' 10 September. 08DUSHANBE1133\_a
- Wikileaks 2008j 'Nicaragua Demarche On Recognition Of South Ossetia And Abkhazia', 11 September. 08MANAGUA1153\_a
- Wikileaks 2008k 'Belarus: Regime Avoiding Recognition Of South Ossetia And Abkhazia -- So Far' 19 September. 08VILNIUS786\_a

- Wikileaks 2009a 'Tajikistan - On Russian Recognition Of Abkhazia And South Ossetia' 20 March 09DUSHANBE354\_a
- Wikileaks 2009b 'Demarche On Russian Recognition Of Abkhazia And South Ossetia', 24 March 2009 09NAIROBI582\_a
- Wikileaks 2009c 'Georgia Worries About Belarusian Recognition Of Abkhazia And South Ossetia', 18 September, 09TBILISI1739\_a
- Wikileaks 2009d 'Nicaragua And Abkhazia Establish Formal Diplomatic Ties', 18 September. 09MANAGUA913\_a
- Wikileaks 2009e 'Georgia: Saakashvili Expresses Concern To Das Kaidanow About Future Recognitions; Defends New MoD'. 25 September. 09TBILISI1765\_a
- Wikileaks 2009f 'Under Secretary Burns' Meeting With Tajikistan President Rahmon', 30 September. 08STATE104519\_a
- Wikileaks 2009g 'Georgia Downplays Nauru's recognition of Abkhazia', 16 December 2009. 09TBILISI2240\_a
- Wikileaks 2010 'Ecuador Response - Discouraging Recognition of Abkhazia and South Ossetia', 22 February. 10QUITO9
- Wikileaks 2011. E-mail entitled 'Dominican Republic / Georgia' from Philip H. Gordon, Philip H d13 May. [https://wikileaks.org/clinton-emails/Clinton\\_Email\\_October\\_Release/C05787161.pdf](https://wikileaks.org/clinton-emails/Clinton_Email_October_Release/C05787161.pdf)
- Wolff, Stefan. 2011. "A resolvable frozen conflict? Designing a settlement for Transnistria." *Nationalities Papers* 39.6: 863-870.

**Donnacha Ó Beacháin** is Associate Professor of Politics at the School of Law and Government, Dublin City University where he lectures on post-Soviet politics, Irish studies and unrecognised states. His most recent book is *From Partition to Brexit: The Irish Government and Northern Ireland* (Manchester University Press, 2018).